



BOGNOR REGIS TOWN COUNCIL

TOWN CLERK Glenna Frost, The Town Hall, Clarence Road,
Bognor Regis, West Sussex PO21 1LD
Telephone: 01243 867744
E-mail: bognortc@bognorregis.gov.uk

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF BOGNOR REGIS TOWN COUNCIL

HELD ON MONDAY 6th JANUARY 2020

PRESENT:

Town Mayor: Cllr. P. Woodall; Cllrs: J. Barrett, K. Batley, J. Brooks, A. Cunard (until Min. 177), Mrs. I. Erskine, J. Erskine, S. Goodheart, H. Jones (until Min. 179), Ms. A. Sharples, W. Smith, Mrs. S. Staniforth (left during Min. 177), M. Stanley and Mrs. J. Warr

IN ATTENDANCE:

Mrs. G. Frost (Town Clerk)
Mrs. S. Norman (Deputy Clerk)
Mrs. J. Davis (Civic & Office Manager)
Mr. D. Kemp (DCK Accounting Solutions Ltd) (part of meeting)
PC Steve Self (Sussex Police) (part of meeting)
2 Mayor's Cadets (part of meeting)
Major Matt Butler (Salvation Army) (part of meeting)
10 members of the public (part of meeting)
1 member of the Press (part of meeting)

Prior to the Meeting, the Town Mayor, Cllr. Woodall, presented Able Cadet Alice West, from the Bognor Regis Sea Cadets, with a certificate in appreciation of her services as the Mayor's Cadet since May 2019. Ordinary Cadet Luca Tanner, from the Bognor Regis Sea Cadets, was appointed as Mayor's Cadet until May 2021 and presented with a certificate of appointment as he begins 18 months of service in the role

The Mayor's Chaplain, Major Matt Butler of the Salvation Army, then led prayers

The Meeting opened at 6.35pm

151. WELCOME BY TOWN MAYOR AND APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

The Town Mayor welcomed all those present and dismissed the Mayor's Cadet. The Council's opening statement was read, and particular attention was drawn to the evacuation procedure in the event of the fire alarm sounding and the Council's Standing Orders relating to public question time.

Apologies for absence had been received from Cllr. Mrs. Daniells who had another meeting to attend. No apologies had been received from Cllr. Miss. Needs.

152. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Members and Officers were reminded to make any declarations of Disclosable Pecuniary and/or Ordinary Interests that they may have in relation to items on this Agenda.

Members and Officers should declare an Interest by stating: -

- a) the item they have an Interest in
- b) whether it is a Disclosable Pecuniary or Ordinary Interest
- c) the nature of the Interest
- d) if it is an Ordinary Interest whether they intend to leave the room for the discussion and vote
- e) if it is a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest, and therefore must leave the room for the discussion and vote, whether they will be exercising their right to speak on this matter under Public Question Time

They then need to re-declare their Interest and the nature of the Interest at the commencement of the item or when the interest becomes apparent. They should request that it be recorded in the Minutes that they will leave the meeting and will neither take part in discussion, nor vote on the item.

In accordance with good practice, individual forms were available to those Councillors present in order that they could personally record their Interest - both Disclosable Pecuniary and Ordinary. These forms should be returned to the Committee Clerk at the end of the meeting to enable all declarations of Interest to be accurately recorded in the Minutes. Members were reminded that it is their responsibility to notify the Monitoring Officer of all Disclosable Pecuniary Interests, not already recorded on their Register of Interests Form, within 28 days.

The Chairman reminded Members to declare their Interests as any arise or again at the relative point in the meeting if they have already.

Cllr. Batley declared an Ordinary Interest in Agenda item 23 as a personal acquaintance of the current tenant of 1b Linden Road

Cllr. Cunard declared a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in Agenda items 23 and 24, as the Tenant of the Picturedrome Cinema, and stated that he would leave the Meeting when these Agenda items were discussed

Cllr. Goodheart declared an Ordinary Interest in Agenda item 18 due to his involvement with regeneration in Bognor Regis

Cllr. Stanley declared an Ordinary Interest in Agenda item 18 as the Chairman of ADC's Bognor Regis Regeneration Sub-Committee

153. TO ADJOURN THE MEETING AND WELCOME A REPRESENTATIVE FROM SUSSEX POLICE TO PROVIDE A REPORT ON LOCAL POLICING (IF AVAILABLE)

Meeting adjourned at 6.39pm

Police Constable Steve Self apologised to those present that he did not have a report to present to Members, explaining that he had been notified of attending the meeting at the last moment. He did, however, invite any questions.

A Member asked for an update on the recent announcement that Bognor Regis would have an increase in the number of PCSO's allocated to the Town.

PC Self confirmed that PCSO Josh Fitzjohn had now joined the team for Bognor Regis, alongside PCSO's Katie Harsley and Gemma Turner. Subject to operational matters, every effort would be made for one of these PCSO's to attend future Town Council Meetings to provide a report on local policing.

The Town Mayor thanked PC Self for attending the Meeting

Meeting reconvened at 6.41pm

PC Self left the Meeting

154. TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE TOWN COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 4th NOVEMBER 2019 AND THE EXTRAORDINARY TOWN COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 25th NOVEMBER 2019

The Minutes of the Town Council Meeting held on 4th November 2019 and the Extraordinary Town Council Meeting held on 25th November 2019 were **APPROVED** by the Council as a correct record and were signed by the Town Mayor.

155. REPORTS FROM WSCC COUNTY AND ADC DISTRICT COUNCILLORS

There were no reports from WSCC or ADC Councillors.

156. WRITTEN QUESTIONS FROM COUNCILLORS

None were received.

157. ADJOURNMENT FOR PUBLIC QUESTION TIME AND STATEMENTS

Meeting adjourned at 6.42pm

A member of the public, seated in the public gallery, had submitted written questions prior to the meeting with the responses from the Mayor as follows: -

With regard to Holocaust Memorial Day, the Town Mayor stated that the marking of Holocaust Memorial Day had been looked at by the Events, Promotion and Leisure Committee for a 2019 event but, with little response from local religious communities, the event had been withdrawn.

In response to a question relating to local governance, it was noted that to initiate such a consultation was outside of the Town Council's remit but that the Policy and Resources Committee would consider, and be actively involved with, any future devolution plans that came forward.

In answering a query about a summer playscheme and a local youth project, the Town Mayor drew attention to the Minutes of the Community Engagement and Environment Committee Meeting, held on 18th November 2019, and the recommendation of £3,500 for playdays. It was also noted that a further budgetary allowance had been made for youth provision.

Following a question regarding the consultation on the Arun District Design Guide Supplementary Planning Document, the Town Mayor confirmed that this matter is scheduled to be an Agenda item for the Planning and Licensing Committee Meeting to be held on 28th January 2020, as the consultation does not open until 9th January 2020.

Meeting reconvened at 6.47pm

158. TO CONSIDER ANY WRITTEN DISPENSATION REQUESTS RECEIVED FROM TOWN COUNCILLORS

There were none.

159. TO RECEIVE AND CONSIDER REPORTS, MINUTES AND RECOMMENDATIONS OF COMMITTEES (OTHER THAN ANY SPECIFIC ITEMS ON THIS AGENDA)

160. Policy and Resources Committee Extraordinary Meeting of 11th November, and the Meeting of 25th November 2019 (PLEASE NOTE: recommendations in relation to the Budget from the Minutes of 2nd December 2019 will be considered under Agenda item 10)

The Chairman of the Committee, Cllr. Stanley, reported.

160.1 Min. 89 - 11th November 2019 - Recommendation that any unspent monies from the Grant Aid 2020 Budget goes into General Reserves towards the funding of the Town's Christmas Lights

Members **RESOLVED** to **APPROVE** the recommendation that any unspent monies from the Grant Aid 2020 Budget goes into General Reserves towards the funding of the Town's Christmas Lights.

161. Community Engagement and Environment Committee Meeting of 18th November 2019

The Chairman of the Committee, Cllr. Smith, reported.

161.1 Min. 57 - Climate Change

A Member expressed concern at the potential cost of suggested activities and preferred to see a baseline climate study undertaken to enable assessment of the impact of any initiatives.

The Town Clerk confirmed that the new dedicated Town Council email address, climateemergency@bognorregis.gov.uk, had been set up as agreed and the Topic Team would be appointed at the next Community Engagement and Environment Committee Meeting. The first meeting of the Topic Team had been scheduled with an appropriate report to the next Committee Meeting, into which the Topic Team reports.

162. Planning and Licensing Committee Meetings of 19th November, 3rd and 17th December 2019

The Chairman of the Committee, Cllr. Goodheart, reported.

163. Events, Promotion and Leisure Committee Meeting of 9th December 2019

The Chairman of the Committee, Cllr. Batley, reported.

164. TO RECEIVE AND CONSIDER MINUTES AND RECOMMENDATIONS OF POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE MEETING OF 2nd DECEMBER 2019 - TO CONSIDER THE BOGNOR REGIS TOWN COUNCIL BUDGET FOR 2020/21

The Chairman of the Committee, Cllr. Stanley, reported.

164.1 Min. 113 - Bike to Work Scheme

A Member queried whether there was any way in which the scheme could be extended to Councillors.

Cllr. Smith left the Meeting

The Accountant reiterated that this Scheme could not be applied to Councillors.

Cllr. Smith returned to the Meeting

The Town Clerk's report, recommendations from the Policy and Resources Committee and Budget Summaries were **NOTED**.

Cllr. Mrs. Staniforth left the Meeting

Some Members expressed concern that the wording used for the 'High Street Innovation Fund Budget' was too prescriptive and should be broader to include the whole Town. The Accountant stated that the wording used was merely an indication of what the money was being spent on.

Cllr. Mrs. Staniforth returned to the Meeting

There was further concern regarding whether the £25,000 budgeted for the 'High Street Innovation Fund' was "match funding" and whether the sum could end up being simply paid across to Arun District Council with no Town Council input into any events organised.

A Member asked whether removing £25,000, for the 'High Street Innovation Fund', from the Budget for 2020/21 would affect the Precept. The Accountant responded by explaining that these monies would be coming from the Economic Development Fund and any changes to this budget line would not, therefore, affect the Precept.

It was noted that, as recorded in the Minutes, the identification of this budget for 2020/21 was to simply enable partnership working in the future, should Council agree to do so, but as yet no decision had been taken as to the extent of the Town Council's involvement, if any.

It was subsequently proposed, and seconded, that the 'High Street Innovation Fund' be removed from the Budget for 2020/21. However, following a vote, the proposal was **NOT CARRIED** and therefore the 'High Street Innovation Fund', totalling £25,000, would continue to be included in the Budget for 2020/21.

With regard to the 'High Street Innovation Fund', the Mayor suggested that this matter be discussed further at the next Policy and Resources Committee Meeting.

Members then proceeded to move to the vote for the proposal to formally adopt the Income and Expenditure Budget for 2020/21. A recorded vote was requested with the results as follows: -

FOR

Cllr. Barrett
Cllr. Batley
Cllr. Mrs. Erskine
Cllr. Erskine
Cllr. Jones
Cllr. Mrs. Staniforth
Cllr. Stanley

AGAINST

Cllr. Brooks
Cllr. Cunard
Cllr. Goodheart
Cllr. Ms. Sharples
Cllr. Smith
Cllr. Mrs. Warr

ABSTENTION

Cllr. Woodall

Members, therefore, **RESOLVED** to **APPROVE** formal adoption of the Income and Expenditure Budget for 2020/21.

165. TO DECIDE THE AMOUNT FOR THE PRECEPT TO BE ISSUED FOR 2020/21

The Town Clerk's report was **NOTED**.

Members **RESOLVED** to set the Precept amount for 2020/21 at £948,372 resulting in a 2.92% or £3.65 increase to the Band D household charge per annum thus rising from £125.19 to £128.84 a year.

166. TO FORMALLY RECEIVE THE MINUTES, REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE COMMITTEES, AND REFER ANY SUGGESTED AMENDMENTS DECIDED UPON DURING THE MEETING BACK TO THE RELEVANT COMMITTEE, AND RATIFY ANY COMMITTEE ACTIONS AS MAY BE NECESSARY

The Council **RESOLVED** to 'formally receive the reports, Minutes and recommendations of the Committees, and refer any suggested amendments decided upon at this meeting back to the relevant Committee'.

167. TO NOTE THE LIST OF PAYMENTS AND TRANSFERS MADE IN OCTOBER AND NOVEMBER AND TO NOTE THE BALANCES, BANK RECONCILIATIONS AND FINANCIAL REPORTS (DECEMBER NOT YET AVAILABLE)

The Council **RESOLVED** 'to note the payments and transfers made in October and November and to note the balances, bank reconciliations and financial reports'.

168. TO CONSIDER THE MOTION BY CLLR. STANLEY REFERRED FROM THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD 4th NOVEMBER 2019 (MIN. 133 REFERS)

"In order to protect the long term financial stability of Bognor Regis Town Council this Council requests that opportunities to purchase properties for the purpose of commercial lettings within the Bognor Regis Business Improvement District area are investigated on a regular basis and brought back to Council for further exploration."

The Town Clerk's report was **NOTED**. As the Proposer, Cllr. Stanley spoke to the Motion highlighting the objective of maximising the income stream to reduce reliance in future years on the Precept. Cllr. Erskine seconded the Motion.

A Member spoke about the importance of supporting the Bognor Regis Business Improvement District area but stated that other areas of the Town should not be forgotten.

Cllr. Cunard proposed that the Motion be amended to include all five Wards of Bognor Regis. This amendment was seconded by Cllr. Brooks, accepted by Cllr. Stanley who had tabled the Motion, and therefore the amended Motion read: -

"In order to protect the long term financial stability of Bognor Regis Town Council this Council requests that opportunities to purchase properties for the purpose of commercial lettings within the five Wards of Bognor Regis are investigated on a regular basis and brought back to Council for further exploration."

Following a vote, the amended Motion was **CARRIED**, and it was **AGREED** that opportunities to purchase properties for the purpose of commercial lettings within the five Wards of Bognor Regis be investigated on a regular basis and brought back to Council for further exploration.

169. TO CONSIDER THE MOTION BY CLLR. STANLEY REFERRED FROM THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD 4th NOVEMBER 2019 (MIN. 134 REFERS)

"In order to protect the long term financial stability of Bognor Regis Town Council this Council requests a presentation from an industry expert to better inform the Council regarding how it may explore opportunities around residential lettings and community land trusts."

The Town Clerk's report was **NOTED**. As the Proposer, Cllr. Stanley spoke to the Motion and Cllr. Mrs. Erskine seconded the Motion.

Concern was expressed about the Town Council entering the residential letting market. The Accountant was asked for his opinion and he relayed the NALC official comment that, notwithstanding the General Power of Competence, Councils should not engage in activities for profit but there should always be a service element. However, a Member stated that the Town Council currently, through the Bognor Pier Company Ltd, operates the Picturedrome site.

Members spoke about the perceived benefit of the Town Council exploring opportunities around residential lettings and community land trusts, in order to protect long term financial stability, but were mindful of the regulations that might apply in doing so.

Following debate, whilst Members were in favour of a presentation, it was **AGREED** that the cost of a presentation from an industry expert be investigated and reported back to Members at a future Council Meeting for further consideration before proceeding.

Cllr. Cunard left the Meeting

The Town Mayor thanked Mr. Kemp on behalf of Members for his attendance and Mr. Kemp left the Meeting

170. TO CONSIDER CHANGES TO COMMITTEE MEMBERSHIPS - MIN. 123 REFERS

The Town Clerk's report was **NOTED**.

Members **RATIFIED** the changes as detailed in the report resulting in Committee Memberships as per the previously circulated summary, now attached as **Appendix 1**.

There were no further appointments to the Planning and Licensing Committee to fill the two Liberal Democrats vacancies.

171. TO RECEIVE THE NOTES OF THE MEETING OF THE ARUN DISTRICT ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS ON 31st OCTOBER 2019

The Town Clerk's report, and the Notes of the Arun District Association of Local Councils Meeting held 31st October 2019, were **NOTED**.

Cllr. Cunard returned to the Meeting

172. REGENERATION INCLUDING; TO NOTE THE PREVIOUSLY CIRCULATED BRIEFING NOTES FROM THE BOGNOR REGIS REGENERATION BOARD MEETING HELD ON 13th NOVEMBER 2019 (IF AVAILABLE); TO RECEIVE A LETTER FROM THE CHAIR OF THE BOGNOR REGIS REGENERATION BOARD; TO CONSIDER REQUESTS FOR FURTHER REGENERATION PROPOSAL PRESENTATIONS; REGENERATION PRESENTATIONS - TO CONSIDER ANY FURTHER ACTION

The Town Clerk's report was **NOTED**.

172.1 The Briefing Notes of Bognor Regis Regeneration Board Meeting held on 13th November 2019 were not yet available and would be circulated once received and noted at the next meeting.

172.2 Members **NOTED** that the letter received from the Chair of the Bognor Regis Regeneration Board would be placed on the next Policy and Resources Committee Agenda to discuss potential funding.

172.3 The disappointment of Mrs. Rachel Searle, in respect of the Big Blake Project not having been invited to present their regeneration proposals at the Member Awareness Session, was **NOTED** by Members.

Having discussed the way in which the regeneration presentations at the Members Awareness Session had been organised, and being satisfied that the Town Council had acted fairly in making the arrangements, Members **RESOLVED** to **AGREE** that the Big Blake Project would not be invited to present their proposals to the Town Council subsequent to Mrs. Searle's complaint. Members were reminded that individuals were, of course, free to contact Mrs. Searle to find out about the Big Blake Project's proposals as had already been done by some Councillors.

172.4 In considering the offer of a presentation from the Pier Trust, to brief Members about the project to date and the future for the Pier, it was recognised that this was not a proposal for regeneration but an update on an existing structure and, therefore, an entirely different request to that made by Mrs. Searle regarding the Big Blake Project.

Following a vote, Members **RESOLVED** to **AGREE** that the Pier Trust be invited to a Members Awareness Briefing, prior to a future Council Meeting, to provide an update on the project to date and the future for the Pier.

172.5 Following the five regeneration presentations made at the Members Awareness Session, held on 16th December 2019, the Town Clerk informed those present that two of the presenters had since emailed the Town Council, inviting any feedback, and advised that these emails had been forwarded to all Councillors.

The Town Clerk went on to remind Members that the Members Awareness Session had been organised purely on the basis of a fact-finding mission. Furthermore, the Town Council is neither in a position to currently support any of the regeneration proposals nor make any decision on any proposal and care must be given by all to ensure no bias should these matters come before the Town Council for comment in the future. It was therefore the Town Clerk's recommendation that the Town Council write a concise letter to Arun District Council to acknowledge the presentations to Members which had included some interesting ideas and suggest that they liaise further with those that have regeneration proposals.

During discussions about the possible content of such a letter to be sent to Arun District Council, a Member asked for an update regarding the potential of a Community Asset Transfer in relation to Bognor Regis Town Hall. The Town Clerk advised that this matter would be raised at the next BRTC/ADC Liaison Meeting.

Cllr. Goodheart read to the Council a letter he had already drafted and suggested it should be sent to the Chief Executive of ADC.

Cllr. Stanley redeclared an Ordinary Interest in Agenda item 18 as the Chairman of ADC's Bognor Regis Regeneration Sub-Committee

Cllr. Stanley stated that he would be unwilling to support the letter as suggested as he felt it may be inaccurate.

Following lengthy discussions, Members **RESOLVED** to **AGREE** that Cllr. Goodheart meet with the Town Clerk to complete a draft for circulation to all Members via email for approval, before sending to Mr. Lynn, Chief Executive, at Arun District Council.

173. TOWN MAYOR'S REPORT AND DUTIES UNDERTAKEN

The list was **NOTED**.

Cllr. Batley personally thanked the Mayor for having recently attended the Salvation Army Youth Group 'Kids Alive' Musical Nativity, held at The Salvation Army Church & Community Centre in Bognor Regis.

174. TOWN CRIER'S REPORT AND DUTIES UNDERTAKEN

The list was **NOTED**.

175. REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES TO OTHER ORGANISATIONS

Members **NOTED** that reports had been received from the following representatives to other organisations, and had been emailed to all Councillors:

175.1 Cllr. Mrs. Daniells - Bognor Regis Heritage Partnership; Bognor Regis Twinning Association.

175.2 Cllr. Ms. Sharples - Parish Liaison Meetings.

175.3 Cllr. Smith - Bognor Regis Heritage Partnership.

175.4 Cllr. Woodall - Stonepillow.

Verbal Reports:

175.5 Cllr. Brooks - Apologised for the late submission of his report which would follow.

176. CORRESPONDENCE

The Committee **NOTED** receipt of correspondence as detailed in the lists including the items highlighted by the Town Clerk.

Cllr. Goodheart expressed a wish to attend the NALC Spring Conference 2020.

Cllr. Cunard redeclared his Disclosable Pecuniary Interest and left the Meeting

177. PICTUREDROME SITE UPDATE - DIRECTOR'S REPORT, ANY URGENT ACTIONS TAKEN FOR RATIFICATION

The previously circulated Director's Report was **NOTED**, and actions taken as detailed were **RATIFIED**.

The Town Clerk was thanked for making the approach to WSCC and, in respect of the Area Highway Manager's comments regarding his opinion that the installation of Pedestrian Guard Railing (PGR) at the front of the Picturedrome Cinema would significantly detract the street scene, Members responded by stating that the railing did not have to be aluminium and could be more decorative to suit the style and design of the Listed Building.

Cllr. Mrs. Staniforth left the Meeting

Discussion followed regarding whether the Town Council could fund the installation of PGR, outside the front of the Picturedrome Cinema, themselves. The Town Clerk informed Members that as this was WSCC land a licence would be needed. Therefore, it was **AGREED** that an approach be made to WSCC asking whether permission would be given to install a pedestrian guardrail, of the Town Council's design, outside the front of the Picturedrome Cinema if this were funded directly by the Town Council.

It was noted that an element of the report, in relation to 1b Linden Road, would need to be discussed under Confidential Business.

- 178.** The Council **RESOLVED** that in view of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted it is advisable in the public interest that the public be temporarily excluded, and they are instructed to withdraw (S.O. 31.1) - Agenda items 23 and 24 (contractual).

Cllr. Jones left the Meeting

179. PICTUREDROME SITE UPDATE - DIRECTOR'S REPORT, ANY URGENT ACTIONS TAKEN FOR RATIFICATION

Members received and **NOTED** the confidential report from the Town Clerk in relation to various contractual matters, and actions taken as detailed were **RATIFIED**.

Cllr. Brooks declared a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in Agenda item 23, as a business acquaintance of one of the parties referred to in the Confidential Director's Report and, after making a statement, left the Meeting

Cllr. Batley redeclared an Ordinary Interest in Agenda item 23 as a personal acquaintance of the current tenant of 1b Linden Road and stated that he would leave the Meeting if discussions developed further

- 179.1.** Members **RESOLVED** to **APPROVE** an extension to the Meeting of 15 minutes as per S.O. 1.2.
- 179.2** Following a vote, Members **RESOLVED** to **AGREE** that the provision of a Personal Guarantor continue to be a requirement for any future contractual agreements. Cllrs. Goodheart and Smith asked that their abstentions be recorded.
- 179.3** With regard to the new offer as noted in the confidential report, Members **AGREED** that the Town Clerk should instruct the Agent to negotiate regarding the terms, with the matter referred to an Extraordinary Council Meeting prior to the Policy and Resources Committee Meeting on 3rd February for a decision.
- 180.** Members **RESOLVED** to **APPROVE** a further extension to the Meeting of 15 minutes, as per S.O. 1.2, if required.

Cllr. Smith left the Meeting

Cllr. Brooks returned to the Meeting

181. REDEVELOPMENT OF THE PICTUREDROME CINEMA - RISK REPORT

Cllr. Smith returned to the Meeting

Members received and **NOTED** the confidential report from the Town Clerk as circulated at the meeting, and actions taken as detailed were **RATIFIED**.

The Meeting closed at 8.51pm

Appendix 1**TOWN COUNCIL COMMITTEES****POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE**

Mayor	Phil Woodall (ANO)
Deputy Mayor	Steve Goodheart (Ind Grp)
	John Barrett (LD)
	Adam Cunard (Ind Grp)
Vice Chairman	John Erskine (LD)
	Henry Jones (LD)
	Alison Sharples (ANO)
Chairman	Matt Stanley (LD)
	Jeanette Warr (LD)

COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT AND ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE

Vice Chairman	John Barrett (LD)
	Jim Brooks (Ind Grp)
	Adam Cunard (Ind Grp)
	Inna Erskine (LD)
	Henry Jones (LD)
	Claire Needs (LD)
	Alison Sharples (ANO)
Chairman	Wayne Smith (ANO)
	Jeanette Warr (LD)

PLANNING AND LICENSING COMMITTEE

	John Barrett (LD)
	Sandra Daniells (Ind Grp)
	John Erskine (LD)
Chairman	Steve Goodheart (Ind Grp)
	Alison Sharples (ANO)
	Wayne Smith (ANO)
Vice Chairman	Jeanette Warr (LD)
Vacancy (LD)	
Vacancy (LD)	

EVENTS, PROMOTION AND LEISURE COMMITTEE

Chairman	Kenton Batley (LD)
	Jim Brooks (Ind Grp)
	Sandra Daniells (Ind Grp)
Vice Chairman	Inna Erskine (LD)
(Using an A.N. Other place)	Steve Goodheart (Ind Grp)
	Wayne Smith (ANO)
	Samantha Staniforth (LD)
	Matt Stanley (LD)
	Jeanette Warr (LD)